# Constitution Committee











Monday, 5 December 2022 at 10.30 am Council Chamber - South Kesteven House, St. Peter's Hill, Grantham. NG31 6PZ

Committee Members:

Councillor Mark Whittington (Chairman)

Councillor Breda-Rae Griffin (Vice-Chairman)

Councillor David Bellamy, Councillor Paul Fellows, Councillor Susan Sandall,

Councillor Ian Stokes and Vacancy (Alliance SK)

# Agenda

This meeting can be watched as a live stream, or at a later date, via the SKDC YouTube Channel

- 1. Membership and apologies for absence
- 2. Disclosure of interests

Members are asked to disclose any interests in matters for consideration at the meeting.

3. Minutes of the meeting held on 17 October 2022

(Pages 3 - 8)

4. Updates on Actions from the previous meeting

(Page 9)

5. Committee report template

Members to discuss the current committee report template.

6. Companies Committee

To consider any changes to the Constitution relating to the Companies Committee.

7. Any other business which the Chairman, by reasons of special circumstances, decides is urgent



# Meeting of the Constitution Committee

Monday, 17 October 2022, 10.30 am



# **Committee Members present**

Councillor Mark Whittington (Chairman)
Councillor Breda-Rae Griffin (ViceChairman)
Councillor David Bellamy
Councillor Susan Sandall
Councillor Ian Stokes
Councillor Ashley Baxter
Councillor Penny Milnes

#### Officers

Alan Robinson, Deputy Chief Executive and Monitoring Officer Emma Whittaker, Assistant Director of Planning James Welbourn, Democratic Services Manager Lucy Bonshor, Democratic Services Officer

# 8. Apologies for absence

The Committee were notified that Councillor Penny Milnes was substituting for Councillor Paul Fellows. Councillor Ashley Baxter was the Alliance, SK representative for the meeting.

Apologies had been received from the Cabinet Member for Governance and Licensing, Councillor Linda Wootten.

#### 9. Disclosure of interests

None disclosed.

# 10. Minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2022

The minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2022 were **AGREED** as a correct record.

### 11. Updates on Actions from the previous meeting

The Chairman confirmed that there were no updates from the previous meeting.

### 12. Honorary Alderman and Alderwoman Protocol

The Democratic Services Manager presented the report on behalf of the Cabinet Member for Corporate Governance and Licensing in respect of a draft protocol for the appointment of Honorary Aldermen and Alderwomen. The protocol, appended to the report, outlined a clear process for the appointment of Honorary Aldermen and Alderwomen. The protocol had been compiled based on how other authorities appointed Honorary Aldermen and Alderwomen.

It was stated that having an Honorary Alderman and Alderwoman protocol was a useful way of recognising the time, effort and gratitude of long serving Members. The five year deadline for nominations within the protocol was questioned and it was proposed that six years would be a better time period and reasons for this proposal were given. Members were in agreement with this proposed change to six years. The Deputy Chief Executive and Monitoring Officer stated that he didn't know the background to why the five year deadline had been included in the protocol, but subject to research to check that legally this could be amended to six years he was happy for the proposal to be voted on.

It was proposed, seconded and **AGREED** to recommend to Council that the draft Honorary Aldermen and Alderwomen protocol be adopted subject to the nomination period being changed from five to six years if research legally allowed for this change.

#### Recommendation to Council

The Constitution Committee recommends to Council that the draft Honorary Alderman and Alderwoman Protocol be adopted subject to legal confirmation that the deadline for nominations could be changed from five, to six years following the end of a Member's term in office.

# 13. Proposed amendment to the Planning Procedure Rules and any other amendments to the Council's Constitution

The Democratic Services Manager presented the Cabinet Member for Corporate Governance and Licensing's report on proposed amendments to the Planning Procedure Rules following the motion deferred from the recent Council meeting on an amendment proposed by Councillor Cleaver.

The proposal before the Committee related to the definition of 'relevant Ward Councillor' in respect of those Councillors entitled to speak during consideration of a planning application at the Planning Committee. The Constitution Committee had been asked to re-consider the proposal in the context of the content of the Local Code of Good Practice for the Planning Committee.

The Vice-Chairman of the Planning Committee who was substituting on the Constitution Committee proposed an amendment to the definition of 'relevant Ward Councillor' which read:

"The relevant Ward Councillor is defined as Councillors representing those wards in which a planning application falls or adjacent wards where there could be a material impact".

Examples given for material impact were issues such as noise, odour or traffic management.

The amendment was seconded and it was stated that the amendment was a variation of the amendment that Councillor Cleaver had submitted and this had been discussed with Councillor Cleaver. Discussions had also been held with the Cabinet Member for Planning and Planning Policy about the proposed amendment who had expressed some reservations about the proposal.

A short discussion then followed on how 'material impact' could be subjective depending upon what was being discussed and who made the decision that something had a 'material impact'.

The Assistant Director of Planning offered some technical guidance and stated that there was a long list of what could be classed as material considerations as determined by the courts and general planning good practice. The subjectivity was a concern and who made the decision around that, having the Constitution phased more simply and perhaps giving that discretion to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman would make it less 'wordy', inconsistency in decision making was a great concern and planning was an area where decisions were challenged regularly.

A further amendment was proposed by the original proposer, and seconded, to change the wording to:

"The relevant Ward Councillor is defined as Councillors representing those wards in which a planning application falls or adjacent wards at the discretion of the Chairman or Vice-Chairman of Planning.

Further discussion followed and one Member referred to the original wording within the Constitution, before the review took place, which allowed for any Councillor to speak on any application and gave examples of adjacent wards where a Councillor would automatically be allowed to speak. He also stated that contiguous would be a better word to use than adjacent.

The Chairman of Planning Committee who was also a member of the Constitution Committee stated that there seemed to be some confusion and misinformation about what was being discussed and what was contained within the Constitution. The Democratic Services Manager stated that Members were discussing the right of Councillors to speak at Planning Committee and the meaning of 'relevant'.

Following more discussion, it was stated that there seemed to be concern from Members that they would be denied the opportunity or right to speak at a Planning Committee in relation to concerns that would impact local residents.

Currently within the Constitution if they were the Member for the relevant Electoral Ward, they had an absolute right to speak on an application, Section 5.2, Planning Rules of Procedure, all other Members had a discretionary right at the Chairman's discretion, Paragraph 4.1, Planning Rules of Procedure. If Members wanted to speak on a planning application at Planning Committee, then the Planning Committee should hear those points whether that was under an absolute or discretionary right. Whatever was written in the Constitution needed to be simple.

More discussion followed with further examples of adjacent wards given and who would be notified when an application was submitted. It was proposed that the addition of "at the discretion of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman" did not need to be included as this was already within the Constitution.

Following the proposal, the Chairman read out the amendment before the Committee:

"The relevant Ward Councillor is defined as Councillors representing those wards in which a planning application falls or adjacent wards".

Reference was once again made to using the word contiguous rather than adjacent in the amendment. However, the amendment as read out by the Chairman was seconded and on being put to the vote unanimously **AGREED**.

## Recommendation to Council

The Constitution Committee recommends the addition of the following paragraph to the Planning Procedure Rules as contained within Part 4 of the new Constitution:

"The relevant Ward Councillor is defined as Councillors representing those wards in which a planning application falls or adjacent wards".

Members then discussed an amendment that Councillor Cleaver had raised at the Constitution Committee on 18 July in relation to the call-in process. The Chairman of Planning Committee had asked for the item to come back to the Constitution Committee as it was felt that all the information had not initially been made available to the Committee members.

When the item had been discussed, the Planning Scheme of Delegation had been included in the pack but not the Planning Local Code of Practice. Some of the detail of the call-in process was in the Members Code of Good Practice and was not obvious in the Planning Scheme of Delegation. Member's attention was drawn to the start of paragraph 6 on page 31 of the agenda pack which stated:

"Where any Councillor considers that an application not in their ward or adjoining their ward should be referred to the Planning Committee for a decision,......"

This entitled any Member to call-in any application, unfortunately this was not clear in the Planning Scheme of Delegation which was the paper included in the agenda pack.

Discussions had been held with the Assistant Director of Planning and it had been proposed that a second paragraph was inserted after paragraph 1 in the Planning Scheme of Delegation to refer Members to the Planning Code of Good Practice. It was requested that when the item was submitted to Council that the Planning Code of Good Practice and the Planning Scheme of Delegation were both included in the agenda pack. This would enable the Chairman of Planning Committee to make it clear what the process was and that any Councillor could call-in any planning application at the discretion of the Planning Committee Chairman.

The wording to be inserted at 1(a) in the Planning Scheme of Delegation was:

"Any application at the discretion of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Planning Committee in accordance with the Local Code of Good Practice."

The proposed amendment was seconded and on being put to the vote unanimously **AGREED**.

# Recommendation to Council

The Constitution Committee recommends that the following new paragraph be inserted in the Planning Scheme of Delegation at 1(a):

"Any application at the discretion of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Planning Committee in accordance with the Local Code of Good Practice."

(It was requested that both the Planning Scheme of Delegation and the Local Code of Good Practice be included with the report for Council)

# 14. Any other business which the Chairman, by reasons of special circumstances, decides is urgent

A Member referred to the workplans of other Committees and the fact that the Constitution Committee did not have such a plan. Following a question he had raised at the recent Council meeting in respect of the Companies Committee, he asked how an item to look at the Terms of Reference of the Companies Committee could be included on the Constitution Committee agenda.

It was stated that the Constitution Committee only sat when there was business to discuss. Recent business had been around the Constitution Review that had taken place and amendments to help clarify the content of parts of the Constitution.

It was proposed that a meeting was held with the Member, and relevant Officers together with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of both the Constitution Committee and the Companies Committee to discuss the Terms of Reference for the Companies Committee and any proposed amendments and these could then be discussed at the 5 December 2022 meeting of the Constitution Committee.

#### > Action

That a meeting is arranged with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of both the Constitution Committee and Companies Committee together with relevant Officers and Councillor Baxter to discuss the Terms of Reference of the Companies Committee and any further amendments.

The Chairman stated that an Annual Review of the Constitution had been agreed and meetings to discuss how this would work in practice would be arranged after Christmas.

#### > Action

That meetings are arranged after Christmas to discuss how the Annual Review of the Constitution would be undertaken.

# 15. Close of meeting

The meeting closed at 11:37am.

# Agenda Item 4

# **Action Sheet**

# Constitution Committee – Monday 17 October 2022

Min	Agenda item	Action	Assigned to	Comments/Status	Deadline
no					
14	A.O.B.	To arrange a meeting with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Constitution and Companies Committees together with relevant Officers and ClIr Baxter to discuss the Terms of Reference of the Companies Committee and any proposed amendments.	Democratic Services Manager		To be discussed at the meeting on 5 December 2022.
14	A.O.B.	To arrange meetings after Christmas 2022 to discuss the annual review of the Constitution.	Democratic Services Manager	Arrangements to be made	Before meeting in March 2023

This page is intentionally left blank